July 31, 2002

MEMORANDUM FOR:  Norman Mesewicz, Deputy Director, Labor and Employee





Relations Division, ARHRL

FROM:  Carolyn Federoff, President, Council of HUD Locals 222

SUBJECT:  Follow-up to Labor Management Relations Meeting held May 22-23


Please accept this memorandum in follow up to our successful Labor Management Relations meeting held in Headquarters May 22 through 23, 2002.  The goal is to memorialize the close out session and to set forth those items we agreed would require additional attention.  They are arranged in no specific order.

Field Policy and Management

· Outstationed staff:  We continue to be concerned about the delegation of authority to Regional Directors and Field Office Directors with regard to outstationed staff.  We understand that protocols are being drafted, and that your office will provide the Council with Article 5 notice before changing the working conditions of outstationed staff.

· RDs and FODs:  Mr. Etchison agreed to provide the Council with a list of the names of Field Office Directors and Regional Directors.  This information would be greatly appreciated, especially in electronic format.

· Supplement 35 reassignments:  The Council expressed concern about the reassignment process under Supplement 35.  Management sought specific information that we are gathering now.  

· Please contact me directly for follow up on these matters.

Labor Relations

· Hardship Transfer:  The Council provided numerous examples of inequity in access to hardship transfers.  Ms. Edwards advised that the agency is in the process of developing a hardship transfer policy, and will provide a copy of it to the Council upon completion.  We urge Management to prioritize completion of the draft and to provide a copy as soon as possible.

· Requests for Information in connection with Supplement 35:  There are several outstanding requests for information.  Three specifically discussed at the LMR include copies of all Position Descriptions for employees redeployed in the FPM Realignment/Redeployment, a list of all persons for whom qualifications were waived in that same Realignment, the Bargaining Unit status of all redeployed employees and other information required by Supplement 35.  Since our meeting, you have sent additional PDs, but many are outstanding, along with the remainder of the information.  As I advised in a memorandum dated July 30, 2002, Gary Mongelli will be contacting your office about this information. 

· Request for Information on changes to the bargaining unit:  On April 3, 2002, we requested a quarterly report setting forth the name of all employees entering and leaving the bargaining unit, including the reasons for an employee leaving the unit (i.e., retirement, promotion, etc.).  A follow-up memorandum was sent on June 27, 2002.  We need to have this resolved soon.    

· Frequent Flyer awards:  Since January, the Council has sought an amendment to the HUD/AFGE Agreement recognizing changes in the law regarding frequent flyer awards.  At the LMR, Management advised that they were concerned that such an amendment would require a vote of the Council Executive Board for approval.  The Executive Board voted to approve the amendment on June 6.  Yesterday, you called me and we resolved the matter.  Two original copies of Supplement 37 amending the HUD/AFGE Agreement are attached.  We anticipate that Management will sign the Supplement in the very near future.

· Visitors to the field:  This is a recurring problem—failure to provide local Union representatives with notice that people from headquarters will be meeting with employees in the Field.  In many instances, these meetings result in discussions of programs and/or policies that impact employee working conditions.  Therefore, notice to local Union Representatives is necessary.  

· Student Loan forgiveness:  Based upon a meeting with the Deputy Secretary on June 24, 2002, it is our understanding that the proposed student loan forgiveness program is in clearance in the Office of General Counsel and the Office of Budget and that we can expect a response by August 24.

· Upward mobility:  We were pleased to hear the Deputy Secretary’s remarks regarding his support for removing what we believe to be a major obstacle to the upward mobility program—the ability of supervisors to backfill clerical support positions when employees are given opportunities for upward mobility.  We have worked with Management to prepare a memorandum for the Deputy Secretary for his concurrence on this matter.  You advised me today that the memorandum is moving forward for approval in DAS Barbara Edwards’ office. 

· Please contact me directly for follow up on these matters.

HUD Training Academy

· Criteria for training and tuition reimbursement:  We understand that the HTA is developing guidelines.  We look forward to reviewing them.

· Travel on Saturday and Sunday:  We discussed the continuing problem with training schedules that require employees to travel on Sunday to attend Monday morning training sessions.  Once again this year, a group of employees was required to travel on Mother’s Day.  The law discourages agencies from requiring employees to travel during non-work times.  See 5 C.F.R. 610.123.  Traveling on any non-workday should be avoided.  We hope to work with the HTA further on this matter.

· Operation Braintrust:  The Union expressed concern about supervisory veto of employees interested in participating in Operation Braintrust.  Ms. Grandy agreed that this could be a problem.  Previously the Union had suggested the use of focus groups to help determine barriers and incentives to employee participation in Operation Braintrust.  Ms. Grandy suggested that the focus group would be a good forum to consider supervisory veto, too.  We look forward to working with the HTA in the development of the focus group.

On another Operation Braintrust issue, as a member of the Board of Governors, I was provided with a list of employees nominated for participation in the program. I was told to comment on the list, but was further told that I could not share the list with anyone outside of the Board of Governors.  As I indicated in an electronic message to the Board of Governors, I can only collect information on nominees if I have the opportunity to share the list with Local Presidents.  The Local Presidents are my sole source of information.  Therefore, I have recused myself from participating in Board of Governors’ meetings to discuss nominees, as I do not wish to give the impression that I approve or disapprove of any nominee.  But this process is untenable.  The Council cannot participate in a process that divides us from our membership.

· With the exception of matters related to the Board of Governors, please contact Larry Dempsey, Chairman of the Council’s Training Committee, for follow up on these matters.  Please contact me regarding the Board of Governors.

Office of Departmental Equal Employment Opportunity

· EEO Counselors:  The Union expressed concerns from employees about the agency’s EEO counselors.  One Counselor was quoted as saying that “promotions come from Management, not from EEO complainants,” and other counselors were quoted as saying similarly discouraging things.  There was much dissatisfaction with the way EEO counselors were performing their roles.  Mr. King expressed concern and said that he would follow up.  I was invited to a meeting scheduled to be held by Mr. King with the counselors on June 21, but was unable to attend.  Although I have called and sent electronic mail messages, I received no information on the June 21 meeting.

· ADR Settlements:  The Union urged prompt sign off by Mr. King of ADR settlements.  An ADR settlement is an indication that the parties at the local level have reached a mutually satisfactory resolution.  Delay in completion of the settlement leaves the situation uncertain and frustrates everyone involved.  As a follow up, we would like information on the amount of time between when the parties at the local level propose a settlement and when it is finally signed by ODEEO for FY 2001 and 2002.  

· Please contact me directly for follow up on these matters.

Health and Safety

· Field Office security issues:  The pattern in the field is one where if we seek your assistance, we don’t receive it, and where we have not requested assistance, we get it.  For example, at least one local Labor Management team made recommendations to the HQ Security Committee in the first quarter of FY’02, but has received no response to their request.  In other instances, changes have been made at the local level without any appropriate arrangements bargaining.  Coordination must be better.       

· Physical Security Surveys:  Management advised that the agency has hired contractors to conduct physical security surveys for every office within the next 30 days.  Presumably, these would have been completed by the end of June.  Please provide the Local Union representative with a copy of the survey, and notify the Council of which offices have surveys completed.

· HUD Emergency Contact System:  Management advised that they have developed an automated system to collect emergency information from each employee, stating that it will be strictly confidential and only be used in case of an emergency.  The Union asked that the parties enter into a Memorandum of Understanding on this matter.  As the HUDwide implementation date goal was July 1, 2002, this matter should be addressed immediately.
· Leased Buildings:  Management advised that the first draft of security standards for leased buildings was anticipated in June.  Has the first draft been issued?  May we see a copy of the draft for input?

· Field Employees in HQ:  We were advised that a policy is forthcoming to allow Field employees access to HQ similar to HQ employees.  We urge Management to finalize a policy very soon.

· Health and Safety Committees:  Management agreed that office Health and Safety Committees are important.  The Union requests that Management follow up with a memorandum to RDs and FODs about the need for local Safety and Health Committees.

· Ergonomic furniture:  More than a year ago, I was advised that the new Administration was compiling a list of all offices with the last date they were renovated or received new furniture.  Please advise the status of this list and provide a copy.

· Counseling for NYC employees:  The Union expressed concern for the long term mental health of employees in the New York City Office.  Please advise what counseling is available and the terms of these services.

· GSA Building Committees:  The Union asked for access to GSA Building Committees.  

· Chapter 12 of HUD HB 2200.01:  This chapter was pulled from the negotiating table in November.  At the LMR, Management advised that negotiations would be resumed in the immediate future.  According to Chief Negotiator Lisa Lowery, this has not yet been scheduled.

· With the exception of Chapter 12 of HUD HB 2200.01, please contact EVP Cliff Barnhill for follow up on these matters.

Office of Fair Housing:

· Professional Liability Insurance:  The Union pointed out the need for Professional Liability Insurance.  Mr. Marcus indicated that he had researched the issue, and believed language in the 1997 Appropriations Act did not allow reimbursement for FHEO Investigators.  The Union offered to work with Mr. Marcus to introduce language to allow for reimbursement, suggesting a rider to HUD’s appropriation.

· Travel on Sundays:  As with the HTA, the Union raised the issue of travel of Sunday to participate in training.  The Mother’s Day example was actually training scheduled by FHEO.  Mr. Marcus was unaware of this.  We hope that we can work together to avoid this problem whenever possible.

· Please contact me directly for follow up on these matters.

Information Technology

· Draft Electronic Mail Policy:  The Union expressed concern with the proposed electronic mail policy.  We reminded management of the necessity for Article 5 notification before implementation of any new electronic mail policy.  Since the LMR, I have notified you that Perry Casper has been approved by the Council Executive Board to serve as the Chief Negotiator for this matter.  

· New Windows Operating System:  Two issues are of concern to the Union on this matter;  first, the possibility that Management will be to look into the c: drive of bargaining unit employees without their knowledge;  and second, the possibility that a large amount of equipment will be excessed through this process.  With regard to the first issue, we believe that the ability to look into employees’ c: drives, coupled with the massive change in equipment will trigger our right to bargain.  As we advised Management at the LMR, we anticipate receiving Article 5 notice prior to the implementation of this change in working conditions.  

With regard to the second issue, as you are aware, we are primarily interested in excess equipment because it may resolve longstanding problems with access to equipment for telecommuters.  Since the LMR, I have been advised by Mike Milazzo, Director of Computer Services, Operations and Maintenance Group, that notebooks will be made generally available to employees approved for telecommuting.  Therefore, access to excess equipment is less pressing.  Nonetheless, we request an opportunity to bargain on this matter, so that Local Unions and the Council can seek excess equipment to meet representational responsibilities.

· For Article 5 notice and other matters pertaining to mid-term bargaining, please communicate with Eddie Eitches and the other members of the Council’s Mid-Term Bargaining Committee.

I have set forth a point of contact for all of the issues above.  Please advise us who within Management will be primarily responsible for each area.

Again, I want to thank you and your staff for a successful Labor Management Relations meeting.  Much information was exchanged, and participants report that they were pleased with the meetings.  It appears that we have many tasks ahead of us.  We look forward to having the results of the LMR be as positive as the meetings themselves.
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